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ward & RT-PCR test for COVID 19 was done & found 
positive. All the routine investigations were done which 
revealed, CBC: TC: 12500/mm3, Neutrophil: 70%, lympho-
cyte: 36%, Eosinophil-04%, S. Electrolytes: Na+:141 
mmol/L, K+:4.67 mmol/L. Renal function test: normal, 
Thyroid function test:  TSH :2.98 µIu/ml, FT4:15.9 pg/ml, 
X-ray chest P/A view: non-homogeneous opacity involving 
the peripheral parts of both lung field.  Echocardiogram: No 
RWMA with fair LV systolic function (LVEF-60%). As the 
patient was TPM dependent, decision was taken for Perma-
nent Pacemaker Implantation. On 14th May 2020 dual cham-
ber Permanent pacemaker (DDDR) was implanted at Covid 
Dedicated Cath lab with Level II protection with minimal 
staff (Electrophysiologist 1, Cath lab technician 1, Nurse 1).  
After the procedure Patient was shifted to COVID isolation 
ward & treated accordingly. During her hospital stay she 
was monitored for COVID 19 symptoms including tempera-
ture & oxygen saturation. On 29 May 2020 she was 
discharged when her sample of RT-PCR for COVID-19 test 
found negative. She was afebrile & asymptomatic during 
her hospital stay. 

Fig.1:  ECG at observation (1st case).

Fig. 2: X-ray chest A/P view (1st case).

Fig. 3: After PPM implantation (1st case).

Case 2: 
Mrs. Z, 63yrs old female, home-maker hypertensive, nondia-
betic hailing from Tikatoli, Wari, Dhaka, got admitted into 
NHFHRI on 9th May 2020 with the complaints of fainting 
attack for several occasions along with vertigo for 2 days. She 
is a known case of chronic Kidney disease. On admission, her 
pulse was 31 beats / min, regular; BP: 170/70 mm Hg; all 
other vitals were stable & there were no focal neurological 
deficit.12 lead surface ECG was done which revealed 
complete AV block with heart rate of 30 beats / min. Patient 
was given intravenous atropine but no response on heart rate 
was observed then temporary pacemaker was inserted. 
Though this patient was afebrile & asymptomatic, due to 
COVID- 19 pandemic she was shifted to Isolation ward & 
RT-PCR test for COVID-19 was done for screening purpose 
which revealed positive. All other routine investigations were 
done which revealed, CBC: TC: 10500/ mm3, Neutrophil: 
75%, lymphocyte: 23%, Eosinophil 02%, S. Electrolyte: 
Na+:145 mmol/L, K+:4.65 mmol/L, S. Creatinine: 2.2 mg/dl, 
Thyroid function test: normal, Chest X-ray P/A view: 
revealed- non-homogeneous opacity occupying the lower 
zone of both lung field. Echocardiogram: concentric LV 
hypertrophy, no RWMA seen, good LV systolic function 
(LVEF 60%).  As patient was dependent on TPM, decision 
was taken for implanting Permanent pacemaker. On 12th May 
2020 Dual Chamber Permanent Pacemaker (DDDR) was 
implanted at Covid Dedicated Cath lab with Level II           
protection with minimal staff (Electrophysiologist 1, Cath lab 
technician 1, Nurse 1).  After the procedure, patient was 
shifted to COVID isolation ward & treated accordingly. 
During her hospital stay she was monitored for COVID-19 
symptoms including temperature & oxygen saturation.  On 
27th May 2020 she was discharged in stable condition as her 
next sample of RT-PCR for COVID-19 found negative.

Fig. 4: ECG at Observation (2nd case).

Fig. 5: X-ray chest P/A view (2nd case).

Fig. 6: ECG after PPM implantation (2nd case).

Discussion 
SARS-CoV-2 is a highly infectious virus associated with 
significant morbidity and mortality. Individuals may main-
tain high viral loads in the upper respiratory tract with 
significant potential for viral shedding and transmission 
even if asymptomatic4,5.

COVID-19 presents varied clinical features, ranging from 
an asymptomatic state to severe disease with hypoxia and 
acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) type of lung 
injury. Yet about 80% of infections are with only mild 
symptoms, including fever, cough, headache, anorexia, 
diarrhea, and/or malaise or remains asymptomatic. So that, 
it can be difficult to distinguish COVID-19 from the 
common cold6,7. COVID-19 has the potential to cause 
myocardial injury & cases of fulminant myocarditis with 
cardiogenic shock have also been reported, with associated 
atrial & ventricular arrhythmias. In addition, there have 
been many reports of patients experiencing late myocardial 
dysfunction as well as cardiopulmonary arrest with        
pulseless electrical activity or ventricular fibrillation during 
the recovery phase of their pulmonary illness.

As the prevalence of COVID-19 increases exponentially, 
patients presenting with seemingly non-related medical 
problems may expose health care providers to increased risk 
of contacting to the disease if not properly protected. Such 
exposure exposes the electrophysiology (EP) staffs, physi-
cians, and other clinical personnel at increased risk of 
contacting to COVID-19. Reducing contact between health 
care personnel and COVID-19 patients is an integral step in 
limiting its spread and resource utilization, including use of 
personal protective equipment (PPE)3.

The experiences in China, Italy, South Korea, and Taiwan 
have informed the need to quickly test and triage patients 
with suspected infection. It is important that all electrophys-
iologists have a high degree of suspicion for COVID-19 in 
any patient they interact with in the EP laboratory, hospital 
or outpatient setting3.

The definition of what constitutes an elective/non-urgent 
case should be based on individualized risk assessment, 
informed by the patient’s clinical status.

Figure7: Shows the guidance on EP procedure according to 
category in the hospital setting. 

Urgent or Emergent Procedures
Procedures are considered urgent or emergent if they 
substantially increase the risk of clinical decompensation, 
hospitalization, or death. Following are the list of conditions 
and procedures listed by Heart Rhythm Society COVID-19 
Task Force3: 

1. Ventricular tachycardia (VT) ablation for medically 
uncontrolled electrical storm in a hemodynamically 
compromised patient.

2. Catheter ablation of incessant, hemodynamically 
significant, severely symptomatic tachycardia 
(SVT/AF/atrial flutter) not responding to antiarrhyth-
mic   drugs, rate control, and/or cardioversion 

3. Catheter ablation for Wolff-Parkinson-White syndrome 
or pre-excited AF with syncope or cardiac arrest.

4. Lead revision for malfunction in a pacemaker depen-
dent patient or ICD patient   receiving inappropriate 
therapy.

5. Generator change in pacemaker-dependent patients 
who are at elective replacement indicator (ERI) or at 
device end of life (EOL).

6. Pacemaker or ICD generator change with minimal 
battery remaining, depending    on specific clinical 
situations.

7. Secondary prevention ICD.
8. Pacemaker implant for complete heart block, Mobitz II 

AV block, or high grade AVB with symptoms or severe 
symptomatic sinus node dysfunction with long pauses.

9. Lead/device extraction for infection, including patients 
not responding to    antibiotics or for endocarditis, 
bacteremia or pocket infection.

10. Cardiac resynchronization therapy in the setting of 
severe refractory heart failure   in guideline indicated 
patients.

11. Cardioversion for highly symptomatic atrial arrhyth-
mias or rapid ventricular rates    not controlled with 
medications.

12. Transesophageal echocardiogram for patients who need 
urgent cardioversion.  (Further guidance on this issue 
from the American Society of Echocardiography).

Semi-Urgent Procedure
Some EP procedures are not emergent, yet clinically may 
need to be performed in a timely manner due to clinical 
circumstances. These are as follows:
i. VT ablation for medically refractory recurrent            

ventricular tachycardia.
ii. SVT ablation in patients with medically refractory SVT 

resulting in ED visits.
iii. AICD generator replacement for ERI battery status that 

is not urgent or emergent 
iv. Primary prevention ICD in patients at particularly high 

risk of life-threating ventricular arrhythmia.
For suspected COVID-19 patients requiring EP procedures, 
it is recommended that PPE including N95 or powered air 
purifying respirator (PAPR) masks along with protective 
eyewear, gown & gloves should be donned by all clinicians 
and health care providers. Initial PPE recommendations in 
these patients included the use of fitted N95 or powered air 
purifying respirator (PAPR) masks, protective eyewear, 
gloves, and gowns.
Recommendations from the ESC regarding Electrophysiology 
laboratory1: 
Protection of the HCP:
EP laboratories exclusively dedicated to patients potentially 
infected with SARS-CoV-2 are not readily available in most 
institutions but should be exploited whenever possible.

► All patients with clinical indication for an EP procedure 
should undergo a nasopharyngeal swab immediately 
after admission.

► In case of hemodynamic instability and possible 
COVID-19 case, the procedure should be performed 
with Level II protection measures.

► In critical conditions such as syncope and complete 
atrioventricular (AV) block, patients should immediately 
be transferred to the EP laboratory and undergo 
pacemaker (PM) implantation under Level II protection 
measures. After the procedure, these patients should be 
to be transferred to a dedicated COVID-19 area until 
screening for possible SARS-CoV-2 infection is performed.

► In case of two negative results within 48 hours and 
absence of suspicious symptoms of COVID-19 infec-
tion, the planned procedure may be performed using 
standard protective tools.

Patients with SARS-CoV-2 positive test:
► Patient access to and departure from a "joint" EP laboratory 

should be operated using the pertinent internal paths.
► The number of operators should be limited to the essential. 

Ideally, one nurse, one operator, one assistant at the 
console and one anesthesiologist, when indicated.

► No specific instructions are due with regard to the type 
of implant techniques and implantable devices that, 
however, should have remote control technology.

► Cleaning and sanitization of the EP laboratory should be 
performed after each procedure.

There are no specific reports on occurrence of bradycardia 
in COVID-19 infection. In theory, exacerbation of known 
conduction system or sinus node disease or new-onset high 
degree AV block or sinus node dysfunction may occur in 
patients with COVID-19 infection, especially in case of 
myocardial involvement. One experimental study from 
1999 has shown that coronavirus-infected rabbits have ECG 
abnormalities including 2nd degree AV block secondary to 
myocarditis and HF8. A heart rate/temperature discordance 
was observed in patients with COVID-199,10. Special consid-
erations for permanent pacemaker implantation in patients 
with COVID-19 are the poor prognosis of patients requiring 
mechanical ventilation, increased risk of bacterial superin-
fection and device infection in the critically ill patients, risk 
of nosocomial infection during device implantation in 
COVID-19 positive patients and transient brady-arrhythmic 
side effects of antiviral therapy1.

In our both the cases were complete AV Block and needed 
emergency temporary pacing support. We did COVID-19 
RT PCR in both cases and found positive. As we have one 
dedicated Cath lab for COVID-19 positive/suspected cases, 
we did permanent pacemaker Implantation with Level II 
protection (disposable cap, goggles, face shield, N95 
facemask, disposable protective overall, medical gloves, 
disposable shoe covers, and rapid hand disinfection 
solution) with limited stuff support.  After doing the First 
case, we disinfected & sterilized our cathlab and next case 
was performed after 24 hours. Both the patient was kept in 
isolation ward & given standard prophylactic antibiotics. 
They were monitored for sign and symptoms of 
SARS-CoV-2 infections and were discharged in stable 
condition when 2nd samples of RT- PCR test were found 
negative with the advice of 14 days of home isolation. 
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Introduction
Two major causes of stent failure include stent thrombosis 
(ST) and in-stent restenosis (ISR). Although rare, stent 
thrombosis remains a major complication after stent implan-
tation, with up to 45% mortality and a recurrence rate as 
high as 20%1. The Academic Research Consortium has 
proposed criteria for the timing and definitions used to 
document stent thrombosis in clinical studies. The Timing 
of stent thrombosis is defined as acute (<24 hours), subacute 
(24 hours to 30 days), late (30 days to 1 year), and very late 
(after 1 year)2. Stent thrombosis can occur early, that is, 
within 30 days, or late, beyond 30 days2. The incidence of 
ST at 30 days is <1%, whereas rates of late and very late 
stent thrombosis are 0.5% to 1% and 0.2% to 2% per year, 
respectively1. The mechanisms of stent thrombosis are 
multi-factorial. Risk factors associated with ST can be 
categorized into clinical, angiographic, and procedural 
factors3. Clinical factors include noncompliance to medical 
therapy, diabetes, renal failure, smoking, reduced left 
ventricular function, advanced age, dual antiplatelet therapy 
non-responsiveness, hypersensitivity to polymer or drug, 
presence of malignancy, and stenting for myocardial infarc-
tion (primary angioplasty). Angiographic factors include 
small vessel diameter, the use of long stents, saphenous 
venous graft, chronic total occlusion, bifurcation lesion and 
multivessel disease. Procedural factors include undersizing 
of a stent, stent malapposition, strut fracture, multiple stent 
implantation and stent overlap and dissection3,4. Of these, 
premature cessation of antiplatelet therapy within the first 
30 days after stenting is arguably the most important predic-
tor of ST3. Stent thrombosis is often a dramatic event, 
typically resulting in ST-elevation myocardial infarction 
which has a high mortality rate5. Clinical consequences of 
ST are generally severe, including short-term mortality rates 
up to 20% to 25% and MI in 60% to 70% of cases6. Early 
diagnosis and expedient thrombus management is the key to 
a favorable outcome, especially for patients who present 
with ST-elevation Myocardial Infarction (STEMI). Percuta-
neous coronary interventions (PCI), including additional 
stenting with or without thrombectomy, is effective in 
restoring vessel patency7. We present the case of a patient 

who developed stent thrombosis 6 days after elective         
percutaneous intervention to the right coronary artery (RCA).

Case presentation
A 40 years male presented with the history of severe 
compressive chest pain with radiation to the back &       
sweating for 12 hours. He was hypertensive, dyslipidemic, 
diabetic and positive family history of ischemic heart 
disease. ECG showed ST-segment elevation in leads II, III 
& aVF and ST depression in leads V1-V3 with up-right T 
wave (Figure 1) and diagnosed as STEMI (inferior-           
posterior). Patients underwent percutaneous coronary 
intervention (PCI) six days back. That time he was 
diagnosed as a case of NSTEMI received medical manage-
ment followed by PCI of right coronary artery. 

Figure 1: ST-segment elevation in Leads II, III and aVF.

Laboratory investigations revealed WBC: 18.6 (x 103/mcl), 
lymphocyte:10%, neutrophil:86%; Hemoglobin 13.2 gm/dl; 
Troponin I: 50.22 ng/ml; Serum Creatinine: 1.1 mg/dl; 
SGPT: 39 unit/L; Fasting blood sugar:13.4 mmol/L; 
HbA1c: 6.8%; Serum electrolytes: Na+ - 141.6 mmol/L, K+ 
– 4.17mmol/L, chlorides-- -104 mmol/L and Fasting lipid 
profile: Total cholesterol- 210 mg/dl, LDL-118 mg/dl, 
HDL- 27 mg/dl, Triglyceride- 213 mg/dl. Her chest X-ray 
was normal. Echocardiography revealed hypo-kinetic 
basal-mid inferior wall, fair left ventricular (LV) systolic 
function (Ejection Fraction: 50%). 

Coronary angiogram revealed (Figure 2) left main coronary 
artery free of disease, 30-40% stenosis at origin of left 
anterior descending artery (LAD), 40-50% stenosis at origin 
of left circumflex artery (LCX) & right coronary artery 
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(RCA) dominant vessel having 70% stenosis in its proximal 
segment followed by total occlusion from mid segment.

Figure 2 A-C: left main coronary artery free of disease, left 
anterior descending artery (30-40% stenosis at origin), left 
circumflex artery (40-50% stenosis at origin) and right 
coronary artery (70% stenosis in its proximal segment 
followed by total occlusion from mid segment). 

An angioplasty guide wire was advanced (Figure 3A) into 
the RCA. After the guide wire had been passed into the 
RCA, we performed pre-dilatation in the proximal to mid 
RCA with 2 x 15 mm sized non-complain (NC) balloon at 
16 ATM (Figure 3B). Then we deployed a drug-eluting stent 
(Figure 3C-3D) from proximal to mid RCA (2.5 X 40 mm) 
at 14 ATM. The final result was excellent, having fully 
restored the flow in the RCA, which demonstrated grade 3 
TIMI (Thrombolysis In Myocardial Infarction) flow (Figure 3E).

Figure 3: A) Wiring of RCA; B) Image after predilatation 
and C) Stent placement.

Figure 3 D-E: Stent deployment & Final result.

Check-CAG (Figure 4A) revealed total occlusion of right 
coronary artery (RCA) from proximal segment. A floppy 
wire was cross through RCA with the support of micro 
catheter (Figure 4B). Thrombus aspiration was done (Figure 
4C). Aggressive balloon dilatation was done with 3.0 X 

15mm NC balloon at 18 ATM (Figure 4D). RCA flow was 
established but there was edge dissection (Figure 4E), so 
another drug-eluting stent (3.5 X 24 mm) was deployed 
from proximal part of the stent to ostia of RCA at 16 ATM 
(Figure 4F-4G). Post dilatation was done with 3.5 X 12mm 
NC balloon at 20 ATM. The final result was excellent, 
having fully restored the flow in the RCA, which demon-
strated grade 3 TIMI (Thrombolysis In Myocardial Infarc-
tion) flow (Figure 4H).

Figure 4: A) Total occlusion of right coronary artery (RCA) 
from proximal segment; B) Wiring of RCA with the support 
of micro catheter; C) Thrombus aspiration and D) Aggres-
sive balloon dilatation.

Figure 4: E) Edge dissection; F-G) Stent deployment from 
proximal part of the stent to ostia of RCA and H) Excellent 
final result.

Discussion
Stent thrombosis is a serious and potentially life-threatening 
complication of percutaneous coronary intervention. It often 
presents dramatically, typically resulting in ST-elevation 
myocardial infarction which is associated with a high 
mortality rate8. The mechanisms of stent thrombosis in 
drug-eluting (DES) have been thoroughly investigated by 
clinical and autopsy studies. Many factors are related to 
occurrence of stent thrombosis. In early phase (i.e. < 30 
days), procedural factors are most likely responsible for 
stent thrombosis such as underexpansion, dissection at the 
stent edge, plaque rupture in the residual atherosclerotic 
lesion, and medial fracture9. Since these complications are 
procedure related, the pathologic findings in early stent 
thrombosis are similar between various stents including 
bare-metal stent (BMS)9. As in our case this patient   
presented as STEMI 6 days after implantation of DES. 
Coronary angiogram revealed total occlusion of RCA due to 
thrombus. According to ARC definition it is an early 
sub-acute stent thrombosis.

Occurring in nearly 1 in 70 patients, early ST (<30 days) is 
relatively common in acute coronary syndromes, occurs 
with similar frequency after anticoagulation with either 
heparin plus glycoprotein IIb/IIIa inhibitors or bivalirudin 
with or without IIb/IIIa inhibitors, and is predicted by 
diffuse atherosclerosis, suboptimal angiographic results, 
and inadequate pharmacotherapy10. Early stent thrombosis 
rates for elective PCI in stable coronary artery disease 
patients ranges from 0.3% to 0.5%, but stenting for acute 
coronary syndromes demonstrated early stent thrombosis 
rates as high as 3.4% and 1.4% for STEMI and non–ST-ele-
vation myocardial infarction (NSTEMI), respectively10,11. 
The amplified risk of early stent thrombosis in patients with 
acute coronary syndromes results from the accumulation of 
several simultaneous prothrombotic conditions: local 
thrombus burden at the site of plaque rupture, impaired flow 
due to distal embolization with obstruction of the microcir-
culation, incomplete stent apposition related to dissolution 
of initially jailed material or stent mismatch (undersize or 
underexpansion), vulnerable plaque with necrotic compo-
nents, plaque prolapse through stent struts into the lumen, 
impaired healing capacity, a procoagulable state, incom-
plete inhibition of platelet activation, and impaired left 
ventricular function12. In our case NSTEMI presentation, 
long lesion, long stent size, undersize stent, residual           
dissection and may be under-expansion play an important 
role for stent thrombosis.

Treatment for ST almost always requires emergent repeat 
PCI, although optimal reperfusion is only achieved in 
two-thirds of patients13. Primary PCI for treatment of ST is 
less effective as it is associated with a low rate of             
reperfusion13,14; and these patients are at increased risk for 
in- hospital and long-term mortality compared with patients 
undergoing primary PCI due to de novo STEMI14. We 

treated our case as primary PCI: thrombus aspiration 
followed by aggressive, high-pressure balloon dilation done 
with NC balloon. As there was edge dissection proximal to 
stent we put another stent. Various strategies that may be 
used to diminish the risk of stent thrombosis are: standard-
ized screening of all patients for medical conditions and 
planned procedures; improved stent designs and better drug 
elutions; routine use of IVUS/OCT in cases deemed to be 
higher risk for ST and counseling and education of patients 
to improve medication compliance15. Using the current data 
to derive a diverse and multifaceted approach to coronary 
revascularization, focusing on both patient-related and 
procedure-related factors, will likely yield the highest 
long-term benefits in the challenging world of stent          
thrombosis.
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Introduction
Two major causes of stent failure include stent thrombosis 
(ST) and in-stent restenosis (ISR). Although rare, stent 
thrombosis remains a major complication after stent implan-
tation, with up to 45% mortality and a recurrence rate as 
high as 20%1. The Academic Research Consortium has 
proposed criteria for the timing and definitions used to 
document stent thrombosis in clinical studies. The Timing 
of stent thrombosis is defined as acute (<24 hours), subacute 
(24 hours to 30 days), late (30 days to 1 year), and very late 
(after 1 year)2. Stent thrombosis can occur early, that is, 
within 30 days, or late, beyond 30 days2. The incidence of 
ST at 30 days is <1%, whereas rates of late and very late 
stent thrombosis are 0.5% to 1% and 0.2% to 2% per year, 
respectively1. The mechanisms of stent thrombosis are 
multi-factorial. Risk factors associated with ST can be 
categorized into clinical, angiographic, and procedural 
factors3. Clinical factors include noncompliance to medical 
therapy, diabetes, renal failure, smoking, reduced left 
ventricular function, advanced age, dual antiplatelet therapy 
non-responsiveness, hypersensitivity to polymer or drug, 
presence of malignancy, and stenting for myocardial infarc-
tion (primary angioplasty). Angiographic factors include 
small vessel diameter, the use of long stents, saphenous 
venous graft, chronic total occlusion, bifurcation lesion and 
multivessel disease. Procedural factors include undersizing 
of a stent, stent malapposition, strut fracture, multiple stent 
implantation and stent overlap and dissection3,4. Of these, 
premature cessation of antiplatelet therapy within the first 
30 days after stenting is arguably the most important predic-
tor of ST3. Stent thrombosis is often a dramatic event, 
typically resulting in ST-elevation myocardial infarction 
which has a high mortality rate5. Clinical consequences of 
ST are generally severe, including short-term mortality rates 
up to 20% to 25% and MI in 60% to 70% of cases6. Early 
diagnosis and expedient thrombus management is the key to 
a favorable outcome, especially for patients who present 
with ST-elevation Myocardial Infarction (STEMI). Percuta-
neous coronary interventions (PCI), including additional 
stenting with or without thrombectomy, is effective in 
restoring vessel patency7. We present the case of a patient 

who developed stent thrombosis 6 days after elective         
percutaneous intervention to the right coronary artery (RCA).

Case presentation
A 40 years male presented with the history of severe 
compressive chest pain with radiation to the back &       
sweating for 12 hours. He was hypertensive, dyslipidemic, 
diabetic and positive family history of ischemic heart 
disease. ECG showed ST-segment elevation in leads II, III 
& aVF and ST depression in leads V1-V3 with up-right T 
wave (Figure 1) and diagnosed as STEMI (inferior-           
posterior). Patients underwent percutaneous coronary 
intervention (PCI) six days back. That time he was 
diagnosed as a case of NSTEMI received medical manage-
ment followed by PCI of right coronary artery. 

Figure 1: ST-segment elevation in Leads II, III and aVF.

Laboratory investigations revealed WBC: 18.6 (x 103/mcl), 
lymphocyte:10%, neutrophil:86%; Hemoglobin 13.2 gm/dl; 
Troponin I: 50.22 ng/ml; Serum Creatinine: 1.1 mg/dl; 
SGPT: 39 unit/L; Fasting blood sugar:13.4 mmol/L; 
HbA1c: 6.8%; Serum electrolytes: Na+ - 141.6 mmol/L, K+ 
– 4.17mmol/L, chlorides-- -104 mmol/L and Fasting lipid 
profile: Total cholesterol- 210 mg/dl, LDL-118 mg/dl, 
HDL- 27 mg/dl, Triglyceride- 213 mg/dl. Her chest X-ray 
was normal. Echocardiography revealed hypo-kinetic 
basal-mid inferior wall, fair left ventricular (LV) systolic 
function (Ejection Fraction: 50%). 

Coronary angiogram revealed (Figure 2) left main coronary 
artery free of disease, 30-40% stenosis at origin of left 
anterior descending artery (LAD), 40-50% stenosis at origin 
of left circumflex artery (LCX) & right coronary artery 

(RCA) dominant vessel having 70% stenosis in its proximal 
segment followed by total occlusion from mid segment.

Figure 2 A-C: left main coronary artery free of disease, left 
anterior descending artery (30-40% stenosis at origin), left 
circumflex artery (40-50% stenosis at origin) and right 
coronary artery (70% stenosis in its proximal segment 
followed by total occlusion from mid segment). 

An angioplasty guide wire was advanced (Figure 3A) into 
the RCA. After the guide wire had been passed into the 
RCA, we performed pre-dilatation in the proximal to mid 
RCA with 2 x 15 mm sized non-complain (NC) balloon at 
16 ATM (Figure 3B). Then we deployed a drug-eluting stent 
(Figure 3C-3D) from proximal to mid RCA (2.5 X 40 mm) 
at 14 ATM. The final result was excellent, having fully 
restored the flow in the RCA, which demonstrated grade 3 
TIMI (Thrombolysis In Myocardial Infarction) flow (Figure 3E).

Figure 3: A) Wiring of RCA; B) Image after predilatation 
and C) Stent placement.

Figure 3 D-E: Stent deployment & Final result.

Check-CAG (Figure 4A) revealed total occlusion of right 
coronary artery (RCA) from proximal segment. A floppy 
wire was cross through RCA with the support of micro 
catheter (Figure 4B). Thrombus aspiration was done (Figure 
4C). Aggressive balloon dilatation was done with 3.0 X 

15mm NC balloon at 18 ATM (Figure 4D). RCA flow was 
established but there was edge dissection (Figure 4E), so 
another drug-eluting stent (3.5 X 24 mm) was deployed 
from proximal part of the stent to ostia of RCA at 16 ATM 
(Figure 4F-4G). Post dilatation was done with 3.5 X 12mm 
NC balloon at 20 ATM. The final result was excellent, 
having fully restored the flow in the RCA, which demon-
strated grade 3 TIMI (Thrombolysis In Myocardial Infarc-
tion) flow (Figure 4H).

Figure 4: A) Total occlusion of right coronary artery (RCA) 
from proximal segment; B) Wiring of RCA with the support 
of micro catheter; C) Thrombus aspiration and D) Aggres-
sive balloon dilatation.

Figure 4: E) Edge dissection; F-G) Stent deployment from 
proximal part of the stent to ostia of RCA and H) Excellent 
final result.
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Discussion
Stent thrombosis is a serious and potentially life-threatening 
complication of percutaneous coronary intervention. It often 
presents dramatically, typically resulting in ST-elevation 
myocardial infarction which is associated with a high 
mortality rate8. The mechanisms of stent thrombosis in 
drug-eluting (DES) have been thoroughly investigated by 
clinical and autopsy studies. Many factors are related to 
occurrence of stent thrombosis. In early phase (i.e. < 30 
days), procedural factors are most likely responsible for 
stent thrombosis such as underexpansion, dissection at the 
stent edge, plaque rupture in the residual atherosclerotic 
lesion, and medial fracture9. Since these complications are 
procedure related, the pathologic findings in early stent 
thrombosis are similar between various stents including 
bare-metal stent (BMS)9. As in our case this patient   
presented as STEMI 6 days after implantation of DES. 
Coronary angiogram revealed total occlusion of RCA due to 
thrombus. According to ARC definition it is an early 
sub-acute stent thrombosis.

Occurring in nearly 1 in 70 patients, early ST (<30 days) is 
relatively common in acute coronary syndromes, occurs 
with similar frequency after anticoagulation with either 
heparin plus glycoprotein IIb/IIIa inhibitors or bivalirudin 
with or without IIb/IIIa inhibitors, and is predicted by 
diffuse atherosclerosis, suboptimal angiographic results, 
and inadequate pharmacotherapy10. Early stent thrombosis 
rates for elective PCI in stable coronary artery disease 
patients ranges from 0.3% to 0.5%, but stenting for acute 
coronary syndromes demonstrated early stent thrombosis 
rates as high as 3.4% and 1.4% for STEMI and non–ST-ele-
vation myocardial infarction (NSTEMI), respectively10,11. 
The amplified risk of early stent thrombosis in patients with 
acute coronary syndromes results from the accumulation of 
several simultaneous prothrombotic conditions: local 
thrombus burden at the site of plaque rupture, impaired flow 
due to distal embolization with obstruction of the microcir-
culation, incomplete stent apposition related to dissolution 
of initially jailed material or stent mismatch (undersize or 
underexpansion), vulnerable plaque with necrotic compo-
nents, plaque prolapse through stent struts into the lumen, 
impaired healing capacity, a procoagulable state, incom-
plete inhibition of platelet activation, and impaired left 
ventricular function12. In our case NSTEMI presentation, 
long lesion, long stent size, undersize stent, residual           
dissection and may be under-expansion play an important 
role for stent thrombosis.

Treatment for ST almost always requires emergent repeat 
PCI, although optimal reperfusion is only achieved in 
two-thirds of patients13. Primary PCI for treatment of ST is 
less effective as it is associated with a low rate of             
reperfusion13,14; and these patients are at increased risk for 
in- hospital and long-term mortality compared with patients 
undergoing primary PCI due to de novo STEMI14. We 

treated our case as primary PCI: thrombus aspiration 
followed by aggressive, high-pressure balloon dilation done 
with NC balloon. As there was edge dissection proximal to 
stent we put another stent. Various strategies that may be 
used to diminish the risk of stent thrombosis are: standard-
ized screening of all patients for medical conditions and 
planned procedures; improved stent designs and better drug 
elutions; routine use of IVUS/OCT in cases deemed to be 
higher risk for ST and counseling and education of patients 
to improve medication compliance15. Using the current data 
to derive a diverse and multifaceted approach to coronary 
revascularization, focusing on both patient-related and 
procedure-related factors, will likely yield the highest 
long-term benefits in the challenging world of stent          
thrombosis.
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Introduction
Two major causes of stent failure include stent thrombosis 
(ST) and in-stent restenosis (ISR). Although rare, stent 
thrombosis remains a major complication after stent implan-
tation, with up to 45% mortality and a recurrence rate as 
high as 20%1. The Academic Research Consortium has 
proposed criteria for the timing and definitions used to 
document stent thrombosis in clinical studies. The Timing 
of stent thrombosis is defined as acute (<24 hours), subacute 
(24 hours to 30 days), late (30 days to 1 year), and very late 
(after 1 year)2. Stent thrombosis can occur early, that is, 
within 30 days, or late, beyond 30 days2. The incidence of 
ST at 30 days is <1%, whereas rates of late and very late 
stent thrombosis are 0.5% to 1% and 0.2% to 2% per year, 
respectively1. The mechanisms of stent thrombosis are 
multi-factorial. Risk factors associated with ST can be 
categorized into clinical, angiographic, and procedural 
factors3. Clinical factors include noncompliance to medical 
therapy, diabetes, renal failure, smoking, reduced left 
ventricular function, advanced age, dual antiplatelet therapy 
non-responsiveness, hypersensitivity to polymer or drug, 
presence of malignancy, and stenting for myocardial infarc-
tion (primary angioplasty). Angiographic factors include 
small vessel diameter, the use of long stents, saphenous 
venous graft, chronic total occlusion, bifurcation lesion and 
multivessel disease. Procedural factors include undersizing 
of a stent, stent malapposition, strut fracture, multiple stent 
implantation and stent overlap and dissection3,4. Of these, 
premature cessation of antiplatelet therapy within the first 
30 days after stenting is arguably the most important predic-
tor of ST3. Stent thrombosis is often a dramatic event, 
typically resulting in ST-elevation myocardial infarction 
which has a high mortality rate5. Clinical consequences of 
ST are generally severe, including short-term mortality rates 
up to 20% to 25% and MI in 60% to 70% of cases6. Early 
diagnosis and expedient thrombus management is the key to 
a favorable outcome, especially for patients who present 
with ST-elevation Myocardial Infarction (STEMI). Percuta-
neous coronary interventions (PCI), including additional 
stenting with or without thrombectomy, is effective in 
restoring vessel patency7. We present the case of a patient 

who developed stent thrombosis 6 days after elective         
percutaneous intervention to the right coronary artery (RCA).

Case presentation
A 40 years male presented with the history of severe 
compressive chest pain with radiation to the back &       
sweating for 12 hours. He was hypertensive, dyslipidemic, 
diabetic and positive family history of ischemic heart 
disease. ECG showed ST-segment elevation in leads II, III 
& aVF and ST depression in leads V1-V3 with up-right T 
wave (Figure 1) and diagnosed as STEMI (inferior-           
posterior). Patients underwent percutaneous coronary 
intervention (PCI) six days back. That time he was 
diagnosed as a case of NSTEMI received medical manage-
ment followed by PCI of right coronary artery. 

Figure 1: ST-segment elevation in Leads II, III and aVF.

Laboratory investigations revealed WBC: 18.6 (x 103/mcl), 
lymphocyte:10%, neutrophil:86%; Hemoglobin 13.2 gm/dl; 
Troponin I: 50.22 ng/ml; Serum Creatinine: 1.1 mg/dl; 
SGPT: 39 unit/L; Fasting blood sugar:13.4 mmol/L; 
HbA1c: 6.8%; Serum electrolytes: Na+ - 141.6 mmol/L, K+ 
– 4.17mmol/L, chlorides-- -104 mmol/L and Fasting lipid 
profile: Total cholesterol- 210 mg/dl, LDL-118 mg/dl, 
HDL- 27 mg/dl, Triglyceride- 213 mg/dl. Her chest X-ray 
was normal. Echocardiography revealed hypo-kinetic 
basal-mid inferior wall, fair left ventricular (LV) systolic 
function (Ejection Fraction: 50%). 

Coronary angiogram revealed (Figure 2) left main coronary 
artery free of disease, 30-40% stenosis at origin of left 
anterior descending artery (LAD), 40-50% stenosis at origin 
of left circumflex artery (LCX) & right coronary artery 

(RCA) dominant vessel having 70% stenosis in its proximal 
segment followed by total occlusion from mid segment.

Figure 2 A-C: left main coronary artery free of disease, left 
anterior descending artery (30-40% stenosis at origin), left 
circumflex artery (40-50% stenosis at origin) and right 
coronary artery (70% stenosis in its proximal segment 
followed by total occlusion from mid segment). 

An angioplasty guide wire was advanced (Figure 3A) into 
the RCA. After the guide wire had been passed into the 
RCA, we performed pre-dilatation in the proximal to mid 
RCA with 2 x 15 mm sized non-complain (NC) balloon at 
16 ATM (Figure 3B). Then we deployed a drug-eluting stent 
(Figure 3C-3D) from proximal to mid RCA (2.5 X 40 mm) 
at 14 ATM. The final result was excellent, having fully 
restored the flow in the RCA, which demonstrated grade 3 
TIMI (Thrombolysis In Myocardial Infarction) flow (Figure 3E).

Figure 3: A) Wiring of RCA; B) Image after predilatation 
and C) Stent placement.

Figure 3 D-E: Stent deployment & Final result.

Check-CAG (Figure 4A) revealed total occlusion of right 
coronary artery (RCA) from proximal segment. A floppy 
wire was cross through RCA with the support of micro 
catheter (Figure 4B). Thrombus aspiration was done (Figure 
4C). Aggressive balloon dilatation was done with 3.0 X 

15mm NC balloon at 18 ATM (Figure 4D). RCA flow was 
established but there was edge dissection (Figure 4E), so 
another drug-eluting stent (3.5 X 24 mm) was deployed 
from proximal part of the stent to ostia of RCA at 16 ATM 
(Figure 4F-4G). Post dilatation was done with 3.5 X 12mm 
NC balloon at 20 ATM. The final result was excellent, 
having fully restored the flow in the RCA, which demon-
strated grade 3 TIMI (Thrombolysis In Myocardial Infarc-
tion) flow (Figure 4H).

Figure 4: A) Total occlusion of right coronary artery (RCA) 
from proximal segment; B) Wiring of RCA with the support 
of micro catheter; C) Thrombus aspiration and D) Aggres-
sive balloon dilatation.

Figure 4: E) Edge dissection; F-G) Stent deployment from 
proximal part of the stent to ostia of RCA and H) Excellent 
final result.

Discussion
Stent thrombosis is a serious and potentially life-threatening 
complication of percutaneous coronary intervention. It often 
presents dramatically, typically resulting in ST-elevation 
myocardial infarction which is associated with a high 
mortality rate8. The mechanisms of stent thrombosis in 
drug-eluting (DES) have been thoroughly investigated by 
clinical and autopsy studies. Many factors are related to 
occurrence of stent thrombosis. In early phase (i.e. < 30 
days), procedural factors are most likely responsible for 
stent thrombosis such as underexpansion, dissection at the 
stent edge, plaque rupture in the residual atherosclerotic 
lesion, and medial fracture9. Since these complications are 
procedure related, the pathologic findings in early stent 
thrombosis are similar between various stents including 
bare-metal stent (BMS)9. As in our case this patient   
presented as STEMI 6 days after implantation of DES. 
Coronary angiogram revealed total occlusion of RCA due to 
thrombus. According to ARC definition it is an early 
sub-acute stent thrombosis.

Occurring in nearly 1 in 70 patients, early ST (<30 days) is 
relatively common in acute coronary syndromes, occurs 
with similar frequency after anticoagulation with either 
heparin plus glycoprotein IIb/IIIa inhibitors or bivalirudin 
with or without IIb/IIIa inhibitors, and is predicted by 
diffuse atherosclerosis, suboptimal angiographic results, 
and inadequate pharmacotherapy10. Early stent thrombosis 
rates for elective PCI in stable coronary artery disease 
patients ranges from 0.3% to 0.5%, but stenting for acute 
coronary syndromes demonstrated early stent thrombosis 
rates as high as 3.4% and 1.4% for STEMI and non–ST-ele-
vation myocardial infarction (NSTEMI), respectively10,11. 
The amplified risk of early stent thrombosis in patients with 
acute coronary syndromes results from the accumulation of 
several simultaneous prothrombotic conditions: local 
thrombus burden at the site of plaque rupture, impaired flow 
due to distal embolization with obstruction of the microcir-
culation, incomplete stent apposition related to dissolution 
of initially jailed material or stent mismatch (undersize or 
underexpansion), vulnerable plaque with necrotic compo-
nents, plaque prolapse through stent struts into the lumen, 
impaired healing capacity, a procoagulable state, incom-
plete inhibition of platelet activation, and impaired left 
ventricular function12. In our case NSTEMI presentation, 
long lesion, long stent size, undersize stent, residual           
dissection and may be under-expansion play an important 
role for stent thrombosis.

Treatment for ST almost always requires emergent repeat 
PCI, although optimal reperfusion is only achieved in 
two-thirds of patients13. Primary PCI for treatment of ST is 
less effective as it is associated with a low rate of             
reperfusion13,14; and these patients are at increased risk for 
in- hospital and long-term mortality compared with patients 
undergoing primary PCI due to de novo STEMI14. We 

treated our case as primary PCI: thrombus aspiration 
followed by aggressive, high-pressure balloon dilation done 
with NC balloon. As there was edge dissection proximal to 
stent we put another stent. Various strategies that may be 
used to diminish the risk of stent thrombosis are: standard-
ized screening of all patients for medical conditions and 
planned procedures; improved stent designs and better drug 
elutions; routine use of IVUS/OCT in cases deemed to be 
higher risk for ST and counseling and education of patients 
to improve medication compliance15. Using the current data 
to derive a diverse and multifaceted approach to coronary 
revascularization, focusing on both patient-related and 
procedure-related factors, will likely yield the highest 
long-term benefits in the challenging world of stent          
thrombosis.
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Introduction
Two major causes of stent failure include stent thrombosis 
(ST) and in-stent restenosis (ISR). Although rare, stent 
thrombosis remains a major complication after stent implan-
tation, with up to 45% mortality and a recurrence rate as 
high as 20%1. The Academic Research Consortium has 
proposed criteria for the timing and definitions used to 
document stent thrombosis in clinical studies. The Timing 
of stent thrombosis is defined as acute (<24 hours), subacute 
(24 hours to 30 days), late (30 days to 1 year), and very late 
(after 1 year)2. Stent thrombosis can occur early, that is, 
within 30 days, or late, beyond 30 days2. The incidence of 
ST at 30 days is <1%, whereas rates of late and very late 
stent thrombosis are 0.5% to 1% and 0.2% to 2% per year, 
respectively1. The mechanisms of stent thrombosis are 
multi-factorial. Risk factors associated with ST can be 
categorized into clinical, angiographic, and procedural 
factors3. Clinical factors include noncompliance to medical 
therapy, diabetes, renal failure, smoking, reduced left 
ventricular function, advanced age, dual antiplatelet therapy 
non-responsiveness, hypersensitivity to polymer or drug, 
presence of malignancy, and stenting for myocardial infarc-
tion (primary angioplasty). Angiographic factors include 
small vessel diameter, the use of long stents, saphenous 
venous graft, chronic total occlusion, bifurcation lesion and 
multivessel disease. Procedural factors include undersizing 
of a stent, stent malapposition, strut fracture, multiple stent 
implantation and stent overlap and dissection3,4. Of these, 
premature cessation of antiplatelet therapy within the first 
30 days after stenting is arguably the most important predic-
tor of ST3. Stent thrombosis is often a dramatic event, 
typically resulting in ST-elevation myocardial infarction 
which has a high mortality rate5. Clinical consequences of 
ST are generally severe, including short-term mortality rates 
up to 20% to 25% and MI in 60% to 70% of cases6. Early 
diagnosis and expedient thrombus management is the key to 
a favorable outcome, especially for patients who present 
with ST-elevation Myocardial Infarction (STEMI). Percuta-
neous coronary interventions (PCI), including additional 
stenting with or without thrombectomy, is effective in 
restoring vessel patency7. We present the case of a patient 

who developed stent thrombosis 6 days after elective         
percutaneous intervention to the right coronary artery (RCA).

Case presentation
A 40 years male presented with the history of severe 
compressive chest pain with radiation to the back &       
sweating for 12 hours. He was hypertensive, dyslipidemic, 
diabetic and positive family history of ischemic heart 
disease. ECG showed ST-segment elevation in leads II, III 
& aVF and ST depression in leads V1-V3 with up-right T 
wave (Figure 1) and diagnosed as STEMI (inferior-           
posterior). Patients underwent percutaneous coronary 
intervention (PCI) six days back. That time he was 
diagnosed as a case of NSTEMI received medical manage-
ment followed by PCI of right coronary artery. 

Figure 1: ST-segment elevation in Leads II, III and aVF.

Laboratory investigations revealed WBC: 18.6 (x 103/mcl), 
lymphocyte:10%, neutrophil:86%; Hemoglobin 13.2 gm/dl; 
Troponin I: 50.22 ng/ml; Serum Creatinine: 1.1 mg/dl; 
SGPT: 39 unit/L; Fasting blood sugar:13.4 mmol/L; 
HbA1c: 6.8%; Serum electrolytes: Na+ - 141.6 mmol/L, K+ 
– 4.17mmol/L, chlorides-- -104 mmol/L and Fasting lipid 
profile: Total cholesterol- 210 mg/dl, LDL-118 mg/dl, 
HDL- 27 mg/dl, Triglyceride- 213 mg/dl. Her chest X-ray 
was normal. Echocardiography revealed hypo-kinetic 
basal-mid inferior wall, fair left ventricular (LV) systolic 
function (Ejection Fraction: 50%). 

Coronary angiogram revealed (Figure 2) left main coronary 
artery free of disease, 30-40% stenosis at origin of left 
anterior descending artery (LAD), 40-50% stenosis at origin 
of left circumflex artery (LCX) & right coronary artery 

(RCA) dominant vessel having 70% stenosis in its proximal 
segment followed by total occlusion from mid segment.

Figure 2 A-C: left main coronary artery free of disease, left 
anterior descending artery (30-40% stenosis at origin), left 
circumflex artery (40-50% stenosis at origin) and right 
coronary artery (70% stenosis in its proximal segment 
followed by total occlusion from mid segment). 

An angioplasty guide wire was advanced (Figure 3A) into 
the RCA. After the guide wire had been passed into the 
RCA, we performed pre-dilatation in the proximal to mid 
RCA with 2 x 15 mm sized non-complain (NC) balloon at 
16 ATM (Figure 3B). Then we deployed a drug-eluting stent 
(Figure 3C-3D) from proximal to mid RCA (2.5 X 40 mm) 
at 14 ATM. The final result was excellent, having fully 
restored the flow in the RCA, which demonstrated grade 3 
TIMI (Thrombolysis In Myocardial Infarction) flow (Figure 3E).

Figure 3: A) Wiring of RCA; B) Image after predilatation 
and C) Stent placement.

Figure 3 D-E: Stent deployment & Final result.

Check-CAG (Figure 4A) revealed total occlusion of right 
coronary artery (RCA) from proximal segment. A floppy 
wire was cross through RCA with the support of micro 
catheter (Figure 4B). Thrombus aspiration was done (Figure 
4C). Aggressive balloon dilatation was done with 3.0 X 

15mm NC balloon at 18 ATM (Figure 4D). RCA flow was 
established but there was edge dissection (Figure 4E), so 
another drug-eluting stent (3.5 X 24 mm) was deployed 
from proximal part of the stent to ostia of RCA at 16 ATM 
(Figure 4F-4G). Post dilatation was done with 3.5 X 12mm 
NC balloon at 20 ATM. The final result was excellent, 
having fully restored the flow in the RCA, which demon-
strated grade 3 TIMI (Thrombolysis In Myocardial Infarc-
tion) flow (Figure 4H).

Figure 4: A) Total occlusion of right coronary artery (RCA) 
from proximal segment; B) Wiring of RCA with the support 
of micro catheter; C) Thrombus aspiration and D) Aggres-
sive balloon dilatation.

Figure 4: E) Edge dissection; F-G) Stent deployment from 
proximal part of the stent to ostia of RCA and H) Excellent 
final result.

Discussion
Stent thrombosis is a serious and potentially life-threatening 
complication of percutaneous coronary intervention. It often 
presents dramatically, typically resulting in ST-elevation 
myocardial infarction which is associated with a high 
mortality rate8. The mechanisms of stent thrombosis in 
drug-eluting (DES) have been thoroughly investigated by 
clinical and autopsy studies. Many factors are related to 
occurrence of stent thrombosis. In early phase (i.e. < 30 
days), procedural factors are most likely responsible for 
stent thrombosis such as underexpansion, dissection at the 
stent edge, plaque rupture in the residual atherosclerotic 
lesion, and medial fracture9. Since these complications are 
procedure related, the pathologic findings in early stent 
thrombosis are similar between various stents including 
bare-metal stent (BMS)9. As in our case this patient   
presented as STEMI 6 days after implantation of DES. 
Coronary angiogram revealed total occlusion of RCA due to 
thrombus. According to ARC definition it is an early 
sub-acute stent thrombosis.

Occurring in nearly 1 in 70 patients, early ST (<30 days) is 
relatively common in acute coronary syndromes, occurs 
with similar frequency after anticoagulation with either 
heparin plus glycoprotein IIb/IIIa inhibitors or bivalirudin 
with or without IIb/IIIa inhibitors, and is predicted by 
diffuse atherosclerosis, suboptimal angiographic results, 
and inadequate pharmacotherapy10. Early stent thrombosis 
rates for elective PCI in stable coronary artery disease 
patients ranges from 0.3% to 0.5%, but stenting for acute 
coronary syndromes demonstrated early stent thrombosis 
rates as high as 3.4% and 1.4% for STEMI and non–ST-ele-
vation myocardial infarction (NSTEMI), respectively10,11. 
The amplified risk of early stent thrombosis in patients with 
acute coronary syndromes results from the accumulation of 
several simultaneous prothrombotic conditions: local 
thrombus burden at the site of plaque rupture, impaired flow 
due to distal embolization with obstruction of the microcir-
culation, incomplete stent apposition related to dissolution 
of initially jailed material or stent mismatch (undersize or 
underexpansion), vulnerable plaque with necrotic compo-
nents, plaque prolapse through stent struts into the lumen, 
impaired healing capacity, a procoagulable state, incom-
plete inhibition of platelet activation, and impaired left 
ventricular function12. In our case NSTEMI presentation, 
long lesion, long stent size, undersize stent, residual           
dissection and may be under-expansion play an important 
role for stent thrombosis.

Treatment for ST almost always requires emergent repeat 
PCI, although optimal reperfusion is only achieved in 
two-thirds of patients13. Primary PCI for treatment of ST is 
less effective as it is associated with a low rate of             
reperfusion13,14; and these patients are at increased risk for 
in- hospital and long-term mortality compared with patients 
undergoing primary PCI due to de novo STEMI14. We 

treated our case as primary PCI: thrombus aspiration 
followed by aggressive, high-pressure balloon dilation done 
with NC balloon. As there was edge dissection proximal to 
stent we put another stent. Various strategies that may be 
used to diminish the risk of stent thrombosis are: standard-
ized screening of all patients for medical conditions and 
planned procedures; improved stent designs and better drug 
elutions; routine use of IVUS/OCT in cases deemed to be 
higher risk for ST and counseling and education of patients 
to improve medication compliance15. Using the current data 
to derive a diverse and multifaceted approach to coronary 
revascularization, focusing on both patient-related and 
procedure-related factors, will likely yield the highest 
long-term benefits in the challenging world of stent          
thrombosis.
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